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housemaster and his family. Sometime during the second year I bought a house in a

neighbouring small town, about fifteen minutes drive away from the school and I

moved into that house.

20. Most members of staff lived outside the school. There were the boarding staff who

lived on site, the housemasters and the deputy housemasters. Most were married

and had young families and teenage children. There were some single people who

were the deputies.

21. The house staff had access to the residential areas of the pupils for supervisory

purposes as did the cleaners and workers. There were coded locks for the houses

so it would have been difficult for an outsider to get into the houses.

Culture within the school

22. The culture within Keil was marked, in my view, with a degree of positive respect and

regard between the staff and pupils. Obviously there could be tension between

miscreant pupils and members of staff which had to be worked out, but there

remained that trust, confidence and friendliness. Generally pupils were very

supportive of each other and indeed protective should that have been necessary. For

example the older boys were protective of their younger counterparts. It wasn't

necessary to discipline pupils heavily. Almost all accepted the code of conduct

expected, and they were very willing to give help when a member of staff needed it.

23. Fagging did not exist in Keil School at the time I was there.

Discipline and punishment

24. Children were disciplined in the main by the teaching staff, usually by placing them

into detention or putting pupils onto Natural History (NH) where the pupil would be

expected to do jobs around the school for two hours or so. Prefects were called
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Chiefs and they had some discretion with regard to punishments but I cannot

remember quite what.

25. There was an NH book kept in the staff room where a member of staff could put the

name of the pupil he wished to place in detention or on NH.

26. There was some discretion given to senior pupils to place pupils on some

punishment, but I cannot remember very much about how that worked. Members of

staff could modify punishments given by senior pupils. I was not aware of a formal

policy with regard to punishments.

Day to day running of the school

27. In relation to the day to day running of the school, I was not involved with that.

28. Generally, I would have thought it would have been very difficult for abuse and ill

treatment to have taken place. Pupils were very talkative and if something were to

have taken place it would have come to the ears of someone. There was a school

matron, Evelyn McLean, who was very highly regarded and pupils, indeed some

staff, would have confided in her. Also day school parents would have heard and

would have reported such matters. Having said all that, I am aware though that

abusive behaviour can slip under the radar. This is a conclusion I have come to

since retiring having seen various television programmes on the issue and in

discussion with other people.

29. There was also a child protection policy being drawn up, and the child protection

officer was the headmaster. It would have been drawn up by the headmaster in

discussion with other people. I cannot be specific when this was being done however

I think it would have been the latter half of the 1990s. I cannot recall any training I

received in connection with the child protection policy. There was an anti-bullying

policy and a statement about bullying not being tolerated. There was also a Child

Line telephone set up in the school.
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30. To summarise, the school was working to develop policies and practices to prevent

any sort of abuse in the school. The school was regularly inspected with regard to

the care of boarding pupils, and came out of such with very positive comments.

Concerns about the school

31. When I was at the school, I was pretty certain that the school was never the subject

of concern on the part of any other body or agency, about the community of the

school, because of the way in which children and young people in the school were

treated.

Reporting of complaints/concerns

32. As far as I was aware there was no formal complaints procedure in place. I find it

difficult to say if any child in the school, or another person on their behalf, wished to

make a complaint or report a concern if there was a complaints or reporting process

in place.

33. Complaints were received about abusive behaviour between pupils. I myself

received one such concern from a boarding school pupil who had used racist

language which had upset another pupil. I spoke to the headmaster about the matter

and he asked me to resolve the issue. I have no memory of speaking to either of the

parents of the boys and I think I passed it into the hands of the house staff. The

perpetrator of the abuse left school shortly afterwards partly as a result of the

incident and also because of the tension between him and the other boy.

34. I do not know the procedures for the recording of complaints as I was not involved in

such situations.
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Trusted adult/confidante

35. The matron of the school at the time I was at Keil School was called Evelyn McLean

who is now deceased. She was the one person that pupils would go to if they had

concerns, particularly the girls. It was not a formal arrangement though. So far as I

know there were no other persons who had that sort of role within the school. There

was, after one inspection by Her Majesty's Inspectorate 1992, a telephone installed

in a sound proof booth to allow a pupil to phone Child Line or some such

organisation.

36. Apart from the installation of the telephone booth I have previously mentioned the

school did not make any further changes, as far as I am aware, in relation to a

trusted adult or confidante either within or out with the school being available for

children to report any concerns.

37. I know that there were conversations between the matron and pupils, but apart from

that I have no knowledge of children raising any concerns by any other means.

Abuse

38. As far as I remember there was no such definition of abuse that was applied in

relation to the treatment of children held and recorded by the school during my time

in employment at the school.

Child protection arrangements

39. I was not a part of the residential boarding staff so I was not involved in any

discussions or guidance in relation to instruction on how children in care at school

should be treated, cared for and protected against abuse, ill-treatment or

inappropriate behaviour towards them whether from staff, other adults or fellow

pupils. I have no memory of receiving guidance on the care of children residing at

the school.
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40. There wasn't any sort of instruction or training given to staff about the handling of

complaints or concerns of pupils, although towards the end of 1990's child protection

policies were being developed. I do not have much memory of this other than at a

staff meeting I did raise the issue with regard to child protection and the school

policies with regard to such. I believe that I had started to become aware of the need

for child protection policies through some of the courses I had attended and

conversations I had with friends working in other schools. The headmaster, John

Cummings, did say that I was quite correct to say that we needed to develop such

policies. I have no awareness as to whether these policies were developed or not.

However, I remember the headmaster did say once in an assembly that the school

did have a policy of zero tolerance in respect of bullying.

External monitoring

41. There were inspections of the school with regard to the teaching and the curriculum

etc, and also with regard to the boarding facilities. As I was not a member of staff

within a boarding house I was not involved in the proceedings. Pupils were spoken

to by the inspectors and without staff being present. The school was given feedback

which was positive but I never knew the details.

Record-keeping

42. The only records that were kept included plans of lessons, record of grades and

marks attained by individual pupils, all kept by individual members of staff. There

was a book in the staff room where a record was kept of pupils having some

sanction imposed for bad behaviour etc. The records kept by members of staff must

have been of a good or high quality because no negative comments were made by

Her Majesty's Inspectorate. I do not recall there being a formal policy with regard to

record keeping.
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Investigations into abuse and civil claims

43. I had no involvement in investigations on behalf of the school into allegations of

abuse or ill-treatment of children at the school or into inappropriate behaviour by staff

or others toward children. Neither was I involved in the handling of reports to, or civil

claims made against the school by former pupils concerning historical abuse.

Police investigations/ criminal proceedings

44. I am not aware of there ever being any police investigations into alleged abuse at all

when I was working at the school.

45. I have never provided a statement to the police or the Crown nor have I given

evidence at a trial concerning the alleged abuse of children cared for at the school.

Convicted abusers

46. There was a colleague, Bill Bain, who was convicted of sexual abuse at Keil School

in about 2015. That was fifteen years after the school closed. When I was told that

this had happened I was stunned and shocked as were other colleagues. I had

always thought that the school had done an excellent job in the teaching of, caring

for, and the preparing of pupils for later life. I am certain that many pupils after they

left the school had and have many positive memories of the place. To know that

there was such activity going on when we all tried to look after and care for pupils

was very disappointing to say the least.

47. He was a colleague that I saw almost every day, and had conversations with him

about various matters of common interest such as concerns about pupils, aspects of

our teaching and mundane everyday conversation about things like the weather.

48. Bill was highly intelligent, he had a Ph.D. in what I believe was metallurgy. He

seemed to have an encyclopaedic knowledge about almost everything. Once the
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